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1

2 (9:30 a.m.)

3 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay, we're on the record. This

4 is a further pre-hearing conference in EB Docket No. 01-99,

5 and I called this conference so we can have updated reports

6 on status settlement. Let me take the appearances although

7 they're not quite the same. For Alcazar Homes and the other

8 complainants represented by Dickstein, Shapiro.

9 MS. HENRY: Katherine Henry, Dickstein, Shapiro,

10 and I'm also joined by Robert Felgar and Chuck Mehler in my

11 office.

12 JUDGE STEINBERG: For Best Payphones, let the

13 record reflect, no response. For the Verizon Companies.

14

15

16

17

MR. GOODMAN: John Goodman, Your Honor.

MS. INGRAM: Sherry Ingram.

MR. DYSON: Michael Dyson.

JUDGE STEINBERG: And for Carolina Telephone and

18 Telegraph Company, United Telephone Company of Florida, and

19 United Telephone Company of Pennsylvania.

20

21

MS. SISAK: Mary Sisak.

JUDGE STEINBERG: And Chief, Enforcement Bureau,

22 FCC. Let the record reflect, no response, but I'd also like

23 to say that Mr. Shook E-mailed me yesterday and said that

24 he'd probably be late this morning, and I guess Ms. Mehta

25 might come a little later. Okay. Let me just go through it
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2 Alcazar Homes, Ltd.

3 MS. HENRY: Your Honor, it might help if I can

4 give you just kind of a summary of where we stand.

5

6

JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay.

MS. HENRY: As you know, we represent nine

7 claimants with claims against Verizon, one claimant with a

8 claim against SBC, and one claimant with a claim against

9 Sprint. The claimant with the claim against SBC has been

10 settled and dismissed; you can have the order. After the

11 nine claimants against Verizon, we have agreements in

12 principle on four of them now. The four are BDA --

13 JUDGE STEINBERG: BDA? Okay.

14 MS. HENRY: Crescent, which you also show as

15 Mayflower, I believe

16 JUDGE STEINBERG: Crescent? Okay.

17 MS. HENRY: -- New York Payphone Systems

18 JUDGE STEINBERG: Right, that's no change from

19 last time.

20 MS. HENRY: -- and Telebeam.

21 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay.

22 MS. HENRY: In addition, we most likely have an

23 agreement in principle also on Just-Tel. I just need to

24 confirm with my client that the settlement is appropriate

25 and that he'll accept it. I believe he will, but I haven't
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1 been able to confirm that yet with Verizon. So

2 realistically I think five of them are taken care of as of

3 this date.

4 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. Is anything going on with

5 Ascom because that's the bulk of it?

6 MS. HENRY: Yes, yes. I'm going to tell you about

7 several of the others. Nypay (phonetic), a sixth one, we

8 haven't engaged any settlement negotiations yet.

9

10

11

12 ETS.

13

JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay, and Nypay is --

MR. GOODMAN: 9334.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Oh, 9334. Okay, I have that as

MS. HENRY: That's correct. And we are -- I'm

14 confirming with my client, that one may drop out of the

15 picture. I'm not in a position to represent that yet, but

16 I'll know in a day or two and I told Mr. Goodman, so that

17 one we're setting aside for now basically in our negotiation

18 process. So that leaves us really with just three with

19 Verizon. Alcazar, Ascom, and Millicom, which you show as

20 New York City Telecommunications.

21

22

JUDGE STEINBERG: Right.

MS. HENRY: We have engaged in settlement

23 negotiations on all three. Our problem with each of these

24 cases is that we still have discrepancies in numbers, and

25 Mr. Goodman and I are working feverishly to try to resolve
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1 those discrepancies in numbers, and by that I mean --

2 JUDGE STEINBERG: Can't you just split the

3 difference?

4

5 that.

6

MS. HENRY: The discrepancies are too large to do

JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, that would be beneficial

7 to both of you.

8 MS. HENRY: I think in that --

9

10 then--

11

JUDGE STEINBERG: The bigger the discrepancies

MS. HENRY: Well, it depends I we/ve got very solid

12 proof in our view on these cases and so what we/re doing is

13 in the process of providing additional information to

14 Verizon to try to resolve those issues so we can get to a

15 point where we can either agree to disagree and we're not

16 there l or we can agree on some number of actual damages, and

17 what we have found is when we can agree kind of in a

18 ballpark of what the losses are, we can settle the cases l

19 but we have to get the facts down.

20 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay.

21 MS. HENRY: In that context, this is something

22 that came up at the last hearing, the preparation for trial

23 is diverting resources and causing me to spend moneYI and

24 particularly on Ascom l but also the other two claims as

25 well. Mr. Goodman and I talked about this yesterday and we
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1 agreed, subject to Your Honor's agreement, to move our

2 Tuesday submission date to Friday with the hope that by

3 Tuesday or Wednesday we can settle the cases and that keeps

4 me from being in a box of incurring all these costs that

5 we're now incurring to prepare for Tuesday. We wouldn't

6 change any other dates.

7 JUDGE STEINBERG: Of all the things I didn't bring

8 with me it's my calendar. So Tuesday that's the 9th?

9

10

MS. HENRY: Yeah, it was next Tuesday.

JUDGE STEINBERG: I'm old fashioned. I have this

11 thing I get at Hallmark every year and the whole year I

12 don't have to push any buttons.

13 MS. HENRY: Yes, and you can get to yours faster

14 than I can to mine.

15 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, then I've got this, too,

16 which I didn't think of until Mr. Goodman -- let me just

17 MR. GOODMAN: Your Honor, we do have a added

18 schedule on issue as depositions. We're going to talk about

19 scheduling overall now. I would raise now, but --

20 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, why don't we talk about

21 that later because I think Ms. Sisak is going to object,

22 because I think I read your body language correctly, didn't

23 I?

24

25

MS. HENRY: Yes, this discussion --

MS. SISAK: I have not decided what I feel -- I'm
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1 going to wait to hear all the parties first.

2 JUDGE STEINBERG: Then I withdraw my nasty

3 comment. Well, it wasn't nastYi it was just an observation

4 and I didn't intend it to be nasty. Let me while we're off

5 the subject a little bit, let me take the appearance for the

6 Chief, Enforcement Bureau, FCC. Thank you. Let's go off

7 the record and then let the reporter get whatever. Do you

8 want this made out --

9 MS. MEHTA: Yes. I'm Tejal Mehta. I'm

10 representing the Bureau.

11

12

JUDGE STEINBERG: OkaYI now where were we?

MS. HENRY: We were talking about rescheduling our

13 Tuesday submission date from Tuesday the 9th to Friday the

14 12th. I conferred with Mr. Goodman yesterday. We discussed

15 the situation, and again, I think I raised this at the last

16 hearing, the costs that we're incurring and we're doing it

17 again now to prepare for the hearing, limits what I can do

18 on settlement, and since we think we can settle these cases

19 if we can resolve the numbers, and we think we'll know that

20 in the next couple of days.

21 We thought it best to postpone that date for three

22 days to give me the continued flexibility I need daily to

23 settle these, so we jointly make that motion. I gather

24 Mr. Goodman wanted to talk some about deposition scheduling.

25 We do have depositions scheduled. Right now we have agreed
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1 to produce an Alcazar witness on Friday the 12th, which

2 would be the same day as our submission date, and a Millicom

3 witness on Monday the 15th, and we haven't yet given dates

4 for Ascom, but we can, and I think Verizon has given one day

5 for a witness next Thursday the 11th, and we wouldn't expect

6 any of these dates.

7 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. We got the status of

8 settlement with the Verizon Companies. Mr. Goodman, do you

9 want to add anything to what Ms. Henry

10 MR. GOODMAN: Not as to the status of the

11 settlement part, no.

12 JUDGE STEINBERG: Now what about the status of the

13 Ascom cases against the Sprint Companies?

14 MS. HENRY: I received a phone call yesterday

15 afternoon from Mary Sisak, and Mary didn't call to our

16 New York office because I was on another line and spoke with

17 him and made a counteroffer to the demand that we had

18 submitted some time ago. We are extremely far apart on what

19 is a small claim, but we're very far apart on the issue of

20 the number of lines.

21 We are going to provide some additional

22 information to Sprint, but I think it's our view that if

23 Sprint continues to insist on its position that we do one of

24 two things, and I have not discussed this with Sprint, but

25 we do one of two things. We would be prepared to submit our
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1 documentary evidence to you in an informal setting where we

2 can explain basically what our case is. I'm not talking

3 about formal witnesses, but more in a settlement context,

4 why we think we have a very solid claim on the number of

5 lines, and basically get your opinion as to that. If Sprint

6 objects to that procedure, then I think we're just going to

7 be prepared to forge ahead and try that case because we're

8 not willing to walk away from what we think are solid

9 claims.

10 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. Ms. Sisak, do you want to

11 comment or give your interpretation of the settlement

12 status?

13 MS. SISAK: Well, the -- I guess, yeah, my

14 interpretation of the settlement is I don't think that the

15 claims are all that far apart because quite frankly, the

16 total dollar amount is not that great, so I have not had an

17 opportunity to talk with Ms. Henry, but I thought that this

18 case could be settled and we were certainly willing to

19 listen to any additional information and consider any

20 additional information they might want to provide. But I

21 just did not consider, although the discrepancy in the

22 number of lines is fairly significant, the total dollars are

23 so small that the dollar amount discrepancy I don't believe

24 is that significant.

25 MS. HENRY: I would like to respond to that.
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I mean this

2 is a drop and it's not even a drop in the bucketi it's a

3 drop ln the ocean for Sprint, but of course I represent one

4 client, and for this client the discrepancy is enormous.

5 And the kind of numbers that we're talking about, and there

6 are not any that I would of course share with you, but the

7 kind of numbers we're talking about, we're nowhere close.

8 Now we'll provide this additional information to

9 Sprint, and if Sprint wants to rethink where it's coming

10 from so that we don't have to try the case, that's fine, but

11 I simply can't settle for pennies on the dollar because of

12 the hassle of trying the case with this trial. But again, I

13 was thinking of a way to avoid that might be to submit the

14 information to you and have you opine as to the validity of

15 the case.

16 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, I wouldn't do that unless

17 everybody agreed.

18 MS. HENRY: No, I understand. It's something that

19 you mentioned at the last hearing, so --

20 MS. SISAK: Yes, and I don't understand how that

21 procedure would work and what that procedure exactly would

22 be.

23 JUDGE STEINBERG: Oh, the way I perceived it is I

24 guess Ascom would present to me the documentary evidence and

25 they would explain to me what it showed, and then you'll
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1 present

2 MS. SISAK: I'm assuming that I would be present

3 as well to hear this explanation.

4 JUDGE STEINBERG: Oh yes, of course, yes. And

5 anybody else, well, I don't know if Verizon, I guess -- Ms.

6 Ingram is shaking her head.

7 MS. SISAK: Yeah, I think these would be

8 settlement negotiations; I don't think it would be

9 appropriate for Verizon to participate.

10 MS. HENRY: So this would not be part, I guess, of

11 the hearing proceedings?

12 JUDGE STEINBERG: No, this would be all off the

13 record, you know, in some conference room, and then you

14 would present me whatever you wanted to present me, whatever

15 documents, whatever arguments, and I would give my opinion

16 and my opinion would be whatever it is, and with the

17 assurance that if, for instance, if I think Ascom is

18 overreaching, I'd say, look, this doesn't show this or how

19 are you going to prove this, and the same thing with your

20 stuff. You would show me stuff and I would say, well, yes,

21 that only goes so far but how about this, that, and the

22 other thing, or I could say to Ms. Henry, look, you know,

23 your stuff doesn't show what you think it says it says.

24 But with the understanding that if the thing does

25 go to hearing, that is totally wiped out of my mind and that
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1 whatever, if it goes to hearing and there's a decision made,

2 the decision is made upon what is in the record, mainly

3 which I explained last time was what's in the box. And

4 whatever is said to me in an informal settlement conference

5 is not in the box unless somebody formally puts it in the

6 box, and you also can't say during the hearing but, she said

7 during our settlement conferences that of course that's all

8 statements for the purposes of settlement. This can't be

9 used against any party in the hearing. But that's up to

10 you, whatever you want to do.

11 I'm willing to do it, if there are no objections

12 from anybody, even though it affects the two parties, if

13 there are objections from, for instance, the Bureau, or from

14 Verizon -- obviously Best isn't going to object because they

15 don't care anymore, then I'm not going to do it. But that's

16 something that you all would have to work out and work out

17 the procedure. I mean, do both of you, Ms. Henry and Ms.

18 Sisak, agree that settlement is not off the table?

19 MS. HENRY: No, I wouldn't say it's off the table.

20 JUDGE STEINBERG: I mean, but there is -- there

21 may room for the settlement because I'll tell you if there's

22 no chance of settling, then I would say, okay, we'll put off

23 the exhibit exchange for the Verizon complaints and then

24 we'll leave the Sprint ones alone. But if there is room for

25 settlement, I'll repeat what I said the last time, I'd
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1 rather your time and your resources be expended on trying to

2 settle this case than preparing for litigation because I

3 think it's a wiser use of the resources available to

4 everybody and the time available to everybody. Let me just

5 take the appearance of another Bureau counsel while we're --

6 Mr. Shook, you want to enter your appearance?

7

8

MR. SHOOK: James Shook.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Now the Best versus Verizon

9 complaint 93-73, that was being put off until October 1st

10 for business reasons, and what's the status of that one?

11 MS. INGRAM: We're waiting on the money.

12

13

14 know.

15

16

JUDGE STEINBERG: They're paying you money?

MS. INGRAM: No, we're giving them money, but you

JUDGE STEINBERG: Oh, okay.

MS. INGRAM: We're a good company and the check's

17 in the mail and I'm sure it's going to get here any day now.

18 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. And then when that's done

19 then you'll file another and everything is signed and

20 everything and then you'll file another joint motion?

21 MS. INGRAM: Right. Now that should happen in the

22 next ten days at the most.

23 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. Thank you. Now that

24 we've gotten the status of settlement and it's encouraging,

25 frankly, you know the more numbers I can eliminate the

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



1 happier I am in terms of file numbers.

219

Let's talk about the

2 exhibit exchange date. And there was a motion, I guess a

3 joint motion by complainants, I guess by Ms. Henry and by

4 her clients and by Verizon to put off exhibit exchange until

5 Friday October 12th?

6

7

MS. SISAK: Correct.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Anybody want to comment on that?

8 Okay. Hearing no objection the joint motion is granted and

9 I'll change the exhibit exchange date to Friday the 12th.

10 That's about as far as I'm willing to go because if this

11 thing does go to hearing, the hearing is the 22nd, I mean

12

13

I'm not this only gives people a week with the exhibits.

MR. GOODMAN: Your Honor, I wanted to, as I said,

14 raise an issue with the hearing date as well at this point.

15 We've been trying to get depositions of the complainants for

16 a number of weeks now. We finally have that one scheduled

17 for next Friday the 12th, one scheduled for the following

18 Monday, which is the 15th. We don't have anybody else

19 scheduled at this point, but assuming that those are the

20 week of the 15th, that means we will be taking those

21 depositions just a couple of days before the hearing, and

22 when we were here ten days ago, I think we all understood

23 and agreed that that was not the way to be doing things and

24 we wouldn't even get the transcripts back probably until

25 after the hearing, so given the schedule of the depositions,
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1 "I think we would be wise to move the hearing date back as

2 well.

3 MS. HENRY: I don't really want to do that now.

4 I'll tell you the problem that we're getting into. The

5 problem we're getting into, and it's a personal problem with

6 me, is that I get a certain amount of vacation a year and I

7 usually save it and take it mostly in November and December.

8 I like to be gone for a long period of time and I haven't

9 planned out what days I'm going to take and when, but

10 usually I start disappearing, for lack of a better term,

11 around Thanksgiving week and then Fridays here and there and

12 everything, so if this is going to go to hearing I don't

13 want to push it back too much further, but if everyone

14 agrees to push it back a week, I'll push it back a week, but

15 that's just about it. But I don't want to do that today.

16 MR. GOODMAN: Either the cases are going to be

17 settled in the next week, or we will know that there is

18 going to be a hearing on one case or more.

19 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, let me see, the 15th, was

20 that the Millicom guy?

21 MS. HENRY: Let's see, the 12th representing

22 Alcazar, the 15th representing Millicom, and --

23 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, if you settle those two

24 cases, problem solved.

25 MS. HENRY: And we may well do that, Your Honor,
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1 we don't know.

2

3 Ascom.

4

5

6

MR. GOODMAN: And we don't yet have a date for

MS. HENRY: Or Nypay.

MR. GOODMAN: Or Nypay which may go away.

JUDGE STEINBERG: And then how about all the

7 depositions that the complainants were going to take of

8 Verizon witnesses?

9

10 We have

MS. HENRY: That's a good question, Your Honor.

they have offered us one witness, Donna

11 Masterson.

12 MS. INGRAM: Actually, they have offered everybody

13 but one witness. All right, Katherine, I understand you may

14 not be aware of the discussions I've had with Jack, but we

15 offered Debbie Fairfield on the 3rd and you called and said,

16 no, so we would have to reschedule her. Henri Singleton is

17 set for the 9th at 2:00, Donna Masterson is set for the 11th

18 at 9:00, Karen Smith is supposed to go forward on the 12th,

19 and I've been working on John Everette for that week as

20 well. And so all of the people we have to put up except for

21 one, and we have to reschedule Debbie Fairfield. I've

22 proposed to give you the week of the 12th.

23 MS. HENRY: Okay. I'll finish the comments I was

24 making. I don't quite agree with that assessment. I do

25 confer with my co-counsels so I do know what's going on in
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2 will be presented on the 11th, that we do not yet have dates

3 for Linda Klein or Michael Riccardi, who we do want to

4 depose, and I didn't hear those in the names that you just

5 gave. I was told we were given a tentative date for

6 Henrietta Singleton but I gather you are confirming that,

7 that that is absolutely solid. That's good. And Debbie

8 Fairfield, we were offered on Friday, late Friday evening

9 that she would be available on Wednesday, this Wednesday.

10 We could not do that but that is witness that we're hopeful

11 it may drop out as part of the settlement discussions and so

12 we have waited because we're going to actually arguably --

13 which the argument about whether we would have to appear in

14 Chicago to take that deposition, so we have not asked for a

15 new date for that one until we can see if Mr. Goodman and I

16 can resolve the claim -- there's only one claim that relates

17 to that witness, and if we can resolve that one claim, then

18 that witness will drop out of the picture and that will save

19 a lot of money.

20 JUDGE STEINBERG: Are there any Sprint

21 depositions?

22 MS. HENRY: We have not gotten a date from Sprint.

23 Sprint did not notice any depositions for Ascom and Sprint

24 has not given us a date for it's deposition and I don't know

25 the status of discussions about that date other than we
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1 don't have one.

2 MS. SISAK: I believe there will be one, possibly

3 two witnesses, and they're available on October 15th and

4 16th.

5

6

MS. HENRY: Who are they? What are their names?

MS. SISAK: Valerie Wright and I forget the second

7 person's name.

8 JUDGE STEINBERG: Were these individuals that

9 executed the declarations that are out in the mail today.so

10 one -- I don't remember the other name, I remember Valerie

11 Wright.

12

13

14

MS. SISAK: Correct.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay.

MS. HENRY: Your Honor, also could I address

15 document discovery as well? To our knowledge, we have -- we

16 being the complainants, have satisfied all of our discovery

17 obligations I have a long list here of discovery that is

18 outstanding to us from Sprint, I mean, I'm sorry, from

19 Verizon. I'm not going to trouble you by going through the

20 list. I think that probably the best way to handle this is

21 to have Jack send Sherry a letter on this issue why we

22 haven't gotten these documents and again, you know these may

23 or may not drop out this week. So rather than waste your

24 time, let's see what we can do on these cases.

25 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, there was a ton of
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1 material filed and exchanged on the 25th, the 26th of

2 September, and you know just piles of it, and I --

3 MS. HENRY: Well, what I show is that, for

4 example, in Ascom, that we don't have Verizon's responses to

5 our first set of requests for admissions and at six Ascom

6 proceedings, two Millicom proceedings, that we don't have

7 responses, supplemental answers to the first set of

8 interrogatories in those same proceedings. We don't have

9 them to the first request -- I have a long list --

10 MS. INGRAM: I know, we've done it all. To my

11 knowledge you should have everything. It's just a matter of

12 Jeff and I catching up, I think, but you should have it all.

13 We filed them on separate days, but --

14 JUDGE STEINBERG: Yes, they were filed on three

15 separate days.

16 MS. INGRAM: There were different things, so it

17 may be that some come in differently.

18 JUDGE STEINBERG: I've got multiple copies of

19 everything.

20

21 know.

MS. HENRY: Maybe you've got our copy, I don't

22 MS. INGRAM: It's possible, but

23 JUDGE STEINBERG: I've got four copies of

24 something.

25 MS. INGRAM: To my knowledge we have got
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1 everything so if Jack wants to --

2 MS. HENRY: Yeah, I think the best thing is to let

3 the two of them confer rather than wasting your time on that

4 issue.

5 JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay, I did see. stuff from

6 Verizon, Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Maryland, Virginia,

7 Florida North and South, so I've seen --

8

9

MS. HENRY: This was the 26th?

JUDGE STEINBERG: The 25th, 26th, and I want to

10 say the 28th.

11

12 the 27th.

13

14 matter.

15

16

17

MS. HENRY: Twenty-first, 25th, 26th, and maybe

JUDGE STEINBERG: Twenty-first and -- it doesn't

MS. HENRY: Well, it was that week?

JUDGE STEINBERG: Yes, it was that week.

MS. HENRY: Because that week there was a bunch of

18 stuff that went.

19 JUDGE STEINBERG: Yes, because I don't have a

20 legal text, so I'm logging all this stuff in.

21 MS. INGRAM: It usually goes to Al Kramer and that

22 sometimes is a problem.

23 MS. HENRY: Yeah, we'll check and we'll have him

24 confer with you and let's see if we can figure it out. If

25 you think you've done it all, then we may not have a
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1 dispute, and if we disagree then we can come back on that

2 issue.

3 JUDGE STEINBERG: Let me -- I think maybe let me

4 change the hearing date to the 29th, but that's it.

5 MS. HENRY: Your Honor, that -- we may not be able

6 to do it that day. I'm not sure that Mr. Kramer is going to

7 be available that week, and he will want to participate in

8 these hearings. I can't say for sure but I recall that he

9 didn't have a problem with that week.

10

11

JUDGE STEINBERG: Does he have to be here?

MS. HENRY: I think he, for the client, he's

12 probably going to have to participate; that's my

13 understanding.

14 JUDGE STEINBERG: Let me change it and then if

15 he's got a problem we can talk about that later on, maybe he

16 can fix his schedule.

17 MS. HENRY: I'm not sure he can but I will raise

18 it with him.

19 JUDGE STEINBERG: So, I'll change the hearing to

20 the 29th, and that's it, that's the last date, and I'm not

21 changing it again. And also with the understanding that if

22 this thing goes into November and if it's not going to screw

23 whatever plans I happen to make, then we'll just have to

24 work around that. Hopefully it won't get to that point and

25 if something goes to hearing, hopefully it's something we
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1 might be able to dispose of in a very short period of time.

2 Now I'm going to add a date, too, and it's going to be a

3 date for notification, the witness is desired for

4 cross-examination, which I neglected to set earlier, so let

5 me just -- well, make it the 22nd.

6 Essentially, what we were going to do when we had

7 the admission session, is we were going to go over the

8 exhibits one at a time and, let's sayan exhibit was

9 sponsored by John Doe. I would say, okay, does anybody want

10 John Doe for cross-examination. If nobody said they wanted

11 him for cross-examination then John Doe wouldn't have to

12 come to the hearing.

13 The notification date is basically what each party

14 is to notify each other party what witnesses they want to

15 cross-examine. Now you don't have to indicate the area of

16 cross-examination, but just say, and you can do it by phone,

17 but I want it confirmed in writing. Do it by phone or fax

18 and if you want to do it by phone and confirm it in a

19 letter, then snail mail a letter, that's fine. So do it by

20 phone and then confirm it in writing in some manner, and I'd

21 like copies of the confirmations if you could fax them to me

22 so that I know what witnesses to prepare for, and that will

23 be on the 22nd. That gives you ten days with the exhibits.

24 Let me make another suggestion, you want to move the

25 exhibits, change to the 15th, make it a Monday and that way
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1 you can possibly settle over the weekend? No? Okay, the

2 week of the 12th? Okay, the week of the 12th.

3 MS. SISAK: One clarification, is the exhibit

4 exchange date for the Ascom company cases, is that the 9th?

5 JUDGE STEINBERG: No -- exhibit change for

6 everything.

7 MS. SISAK: So that has also been moved to the

8 12th. I guess I didn't understand Ms. Henry to request

9 that.

10 JUDGE STEINBERG: Oh, no she didn't request it and

11 I suggested that perhaps if there was no possibility of

12 settlement if we need the Sprint exhibits, the cases against

13 the Sprint company is on that same date, and then I think I

14 phrased the motion and maybe I'm misphrased it, but I

15 thought that the motion was that the exhibit exchange date

16 be moved to the 12th and I asked if there were any

17 objections, and your -- you want to revisit that?

18

19 it.

MS. SISAK: Yes, I think I would like to revisit

I'm not quite sure what the status of my case is and I

24

20 guess I'm not sure what the proposal is in terms of Ascom

21 further settlements and whether we're moving forward with

22 settlement or whether the view is on Ascom's part that it's

23 so pessimistic they want to move forward with the case.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Ascom basically wants to keep

25 talking, and Ms. Henry is nodding her head yes, and
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1 presumably Sprint would want to keep talking, and what's

2 large to Ascom might not be large to Sprint. That's the

3 essence of it, and maybe you can narrow your differences and

4 then there was going to be a discussion about whether you

5 wanted to bring me into the settlement picture.

6 MS. SISAK: And I guess maybe that's why I'm a

7 little confused. If the proposal is possibly to bring you

8 into the picture, then it would seem to me that the exhibits

9 essentially are going to have to be prepared to submit to

10 you, so whether they're prepared to submit to you or

11 prepared to submit on the 9th to us, there doesn't seem to

12 be a reason to delay. It is my understanding that one form

13 or fashion, the materials were going to be submitted.

14 JUDGE STEINBERG: If it was all going to be

15 informal and it doesn't have to be in exhibit form and it

16 could be they want to show me stuff, and you might want to

17 show me stuff that will never find it's way into an exhibit.

18 These are documents -- what they want to do is show me

19 documents and have you show me documents and they make their

20 pitch, you make your pitch, and I would give an informal

21 opinion as to what I thought or I would ask questions or

22 whatever, but if you don't want to do that they can't force

23 you to do that. And as I said, if the Bureau objects to me

24 doing it, I won't do it. I don't think Verizon objects.

25 But with the understanding that whatever I see, whatever I
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1 hear stays in that room and it would form no part of the

2 basis for a decision that I make, and you have to if you

3 don't think I could do that, then just say you don't want to

4 do it. I mean I'm not going to get my feelings hurt, but

5 that was something that I think Ms. Henry wanted to talk

6 with you about just between the two of you or whomever else

7 you wanted to bring in. Do you now object to changing the

8 date to the 12th for everybody?

9 MS. SISAK: I have no interest in commenting on

10 the Verizon cases and I guess my feeling is I would prefer

11 that the exhibits and the witnesses be presented on schedule

12 on the 9th.

13 JUDGE STEINBERG: I'm going to overrule the

14 objection and just change the exhibit exchange date for

15 everybody to the 12th, and there's two other things I wanted

16 to talk about. If the cases do go to hearing, I'd like you

17 to all agree beforehand the order in which the case is going

18 to be presented, and that you notify me as soon as you've

19 reached agreement, for instance, you might want to take

20 Ascom first or you might want to take Ascom last, or you

21 might want to take half of Ascom and then do somebody else

22 and then, but if there's no agreement then the cases are

23 going to go in file number order so that the first one will

24 be 93-34, and it would be 93-35 on down to the end. But

25 this is nothing you have to decide today; you wait and see
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1 if the case is settled.

2 If they don't settle then you can talk about an

3 order of presentation and notify everybody as to what that

4 order is so people can prepare for the appropriate case.

5 Now there's one other thing that I want to talk about and

6 that's, I've still got Verizon's objections, the pleading

7 call, Verizon's objections to latest wave of discovery, a

8 motion to -- for a protective order that was filed on August

9 1st. And then there was a response filed by complainants on

10 August 22nd. Do we all agree that all that is moot now?

11 MS. SISAK: I think it is --

12 JUDGE STEINBERG: So I'm going to dismiss that

13 pleading as moot.

14 MS. SISAK: Your Honor, I can't agree to that

15 because I'm not positive that that's correct. It probably

16 is but can we notify you later --

17

18 motion.

19

JUDGE STEINBERG: Well, let me withdraw the

MR. GOODMAN: At this time, no, because I take it

20 that there might be some issue from the complainant's side

21 and--

22 MS. SISAK: I don't know what the standing is.

23 JUDGE STEINBERG: Essentially, I think agreement

24 has been reached between and among the parties with respect

25 to--
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MS. SISAK: To everything in there?

JUDGE STEINBERG: Yes.

MS. SISAK: All right, well then that's fine, Your

5 JUDGE STEINBERG: I was holding it up because

6 other things were coming in at the same time dealing with

7 the same matters. And the second pleading I have is this

8 was filed by the Sprint Companies. Defendants' unopposed

9 motion and memorandum for extension to file motion to compel

10 responses to Defendants' first set of interrogatories that

11 was called on September 10th, and --

12 MS. SISAK: I believe we already filed --

13 JUDGE STEINBERG: Well -- we're doing extensions

14 to December 11th to file a motion to compel. I don/t

15 remember a motion to compel.

16 MS. SISAK: I believe that was all resolved.

17 JUDGE STEINBERG: It was? Well let me just look

18 because I didn/t rule on a motion to compel.

19 MS. SISAK: I'm not aware of any outstanding

20 disputes with Sprint on discovery.

21

22 questions.

MS. HENRY: I believe they answered all of the

23 JUDGE STEINBERG: I can dismiss your question of

24 extension of time l that's what lIm

25 MS. HENRY: I would like to check and make sure
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1 that I'm correct on that and if I may communicate with you -

2

3 JUDGE STEINBERG: In any event, even had I granted

4 the motion the extension would have gone to September 11th

5 which is

6

7

8

9 resolved.

10

MS. HENRY: September 11th?

JUDGE STEINBERG: Yes.

MS. HENRY: Fine. I'm pretty sure that was all

JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. The only thing to do is -

11 - the last motion to compel by the Sprint Companies I had

12 was filed August 24th. That was the one that I ruled on

13 orally at a conference on September 7th. I don't have any

14 other motions to compel from Sprint. I haven't ruled on

15 any, and if one was filed on September 11th, I never got it.

16 MS. HENRY: Our records show that every discovery

17 dispute with Sprint has been resolved one way or the other

18 for what that's worth. I don't show any disputes.

19 JUDGE STEINBERG: I'm going to dismiss the request

20 for extensions and --

21

22

MR. DYSON: Your Honor, one second, I'm having

JUDGE STEINBERG: You need me to say anything

23 again? Okay. I'm just going to dismiss the September 10th

24 request for extension of time that was filed by the Sprint

25 Companies. I'll dismiss that as moot and is there anything

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



234

1 else? That's all I had on my agenda. Does anybody else

2 have something, Mr. Shook?

3 MR. SHOOK: Yes, with respect to the notices for

4 cross-examination, instead of the Bureau sending such

5 notices out, what we would request with the indulgence of

6 the other parties, is that we be allowed to cross-examine

7 any witnesses who actually appear as opposed to trying to

8 figure out beforehand who we might want to cross, and then

9 have it develop that the parties settle and all of it goes

10 away, so if we just have sort of a blanket permission that

11 would save us the bother of trying to determine who might

12 need to be cross-examined.

13 JUDGE STEINBERG: Anybody object to that?

14 Basically the Bureau wants to cross-examine whoever

15 everybody else wants to cross-examine without having to make

16 the independent determination that they want people in.

17 They just want to play mop-up man sort of.

18 MS. HENRY: You're not talking about

19 cross-examining anybody additional but ever -- who's already

20 been--

21 MR. SHOOK: No. It would be somebody who not only

22 is identified but actually shows up.

23 MS. HENRY: That's fine; we don't have any

24 objections.

25 MR. GOODMAN: No objection.
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MS. SISAK: No objection.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Anything else? Do you want to

3 meet again or you want to leave it like this? I'd prefer to

4 meet on maybe the 11th.

5 MS. HENRY: I think that would probably be a good

6 idea, Your Honor.

7

8

9

JUDGE STEINBERG: Is that only in a week?

MS. HENRY: That's a week.

JUDGE STEINBERG: You want to make it 9:30; is

10 this a good time for everybody? We'll have another pre-

11 hearing conference on October 11th at 9:30 a.m., and I do

12 appreciate your efforts in trying to get these cases settled

13 and I know it's a pain in the neck to come here and tell me

14 everything that's going on but I do appreciate your time and

15 your efforts and just hopefully next time we'll have even

16 more cases settled.

17

18

19

MS. HENRY: We'll see what we can do.

JUDGE STEINBERG: Okay. Thank you.

MS. HENRY: Thank you, Your Honor.

20 (Whereupon, at 10:19 a.m., the proceedings were

21 adjourned.)

22 II

23 II

24 II

25 II
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